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Directors present: Denise Bonin, David Essig, Thora Howell, Coreen Hanson. Lynn Roberts, Josephine 

Kenchenten 

Directors absent: Michael MacColl, Peter Frewin 
 
Attended by:  47 Islanders and 31 proxies 
 

1     Opening Remarks 

1.1  Call to order by President Denise Bonin at 1:02pm 

1.2  Late agenda items 

 None 

1.3  Approval of the agenda 

 Moved by Veronica Zhentner and seconded by Carol Mathews 

1.4  Call for special presentations, petitions, or general statements. 

None 

2 Minutes of the Previous Annual General Meeting 

2.1 Motion: To approve – Minutes of July 13, 2008 

Moved by Gavin Soans and seconded by Veronica Zhentner 

3 Business Arising from the Previous Annual General Meeting 

3.1 Letter to Parks Commission regarding DIGS 

Read by Denise Bonin, see Appendix 1 for letter 

3.2 Hole-away program 

Motion from 2008 AGM: That the PIRA executive continue to investigate and develop a trial 
contract for a year with the city to have them supply us with road material and pay PIRA for the work 
required to repair potholes and where the funds earned are donated to Beacon House. 

Moved by Liam seconded by Veronica 

42 approved, 1 opposed, 2 abstentions, Carried 

The trial contract is complete and was summarised by Denise Bonin, signed by the city, Terry 

Gordon agreed to coordinate, see Appendix 2 for contract. 

4  Correspondence 

No correspondence received.  Any correspondence that is received during the course of the year is 

dealt with at the board meetings. 
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5 Annual Reports of Directors 

5.1 President’s report – Denise Bonin 

 See Appendix 3 for full report 

Motion included in report:  Orientation Guidelines for PIRA board members: 

1. PIRA board members should remember that although the city may seek their opinion 
about island matters, he or she is not a representative of the residents of Protection 
Island, but only the PIRA membership.  The board's role is to ensure information is 
passed along to the island in whatever manner is most effective. 

2. A primary responsibility of the PIRA board is to facilitate open and clear 
communications between the City and the residents of Protection Island.  Board 
decisions should reflect this, deferring decisions and determinations concerning 
island issues to the general population and the board should take its direction from 
the same, and from its membership.  

3. The PIRA board should exercise care not to participate in the advocacy or dismissal 
of any individual or group, but seek instead to create the opportunities for the sharing 
of information, and communications between all parties.  

4. The PIRA board should see itself as a resource for the island and not a ruling body or 
an adjudicator.  

5. The PIRA board should be transparent in all its actions. 

Motion:  That the PIRA membership advise that each year the new PIRA board be reminded of the 

above guidelines.   

Moved by Denise Bonin and seconded by Veronica Zhentner 

 Discussion ensued and David Essig suggested that this motion be tabled for the board to deal with 

when the meet again, suggesting that it was a work in progress that should be re-worked and then 

passed back to the board for review. Denise said that she was hoping that the membership would 

discuss this and if they had any objections it could then be moved forward, because these are 

simple guidelines for the board. 

A motion was made by David Essig and seconded by Marion Luxton to table this motion  

47 approved; 1 opposed; several abstentions (but not counted) (motion to table passed) 

5.2 Treasurer’s report – Peter Frewin, read by Denise Bonin in Peter’s absence.      

See Appendix 4 

Motion: To approve treasurer’s report moved by Jim Irvine seconded by Brenda Henderson (carried) 

6 Annual Reports of Committees 

6.1 Dock Committee – Coreen Hanson 

 See Appendix 5 

6.2  Communications Committee – Denise Bonin 

 See Appendix 6 
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6.3 Community Liaison – Thora Howell 

 See Appendix 7 

6.4 City Liaison – David Essig 

 See Appendix 8 

6.5 Emergency Access - Michael MacColl 

 See Appendix 9 

6.6 Parks – Josephine Kenchenten 

 See Appendix 10 

6.7  Roads – David Essig  

 See Appendix 11 

Motion: To approve the reports – Carol Mathews and seconded by Heather Cooling (carried) 

7 Unfinished Business 

none 

8 New Business 

 Motion: To increase PIRA membership dues from $10 to $15, to come into effect 1 July 2010.   

 Moved by Denise Bonin and seconded by David Essig, 16 opposed (motion passed) 

9 Election of Directors (six spots open) 

9.1 Call for nominations. Three directors remain:  David Essig, Thora Howell, Josephine Kenchenten 

 Denise thanked Coreen Hanson, Peter Frewin and Lynn Roberts for their service to the community 

on the board (Michael MacColl also completed his 3 year term and Denise Bonin resigned with one 

year of term left) 

Nominated from the floor (six spots open, seven nominations):  Veronica Zehntner, Brenda 

Henderson, Fred Schloessinger, Michael MacColl, Linda Irvine, Kathy Tuominen, and Janet Estes 

A vote was taken and the results were as follows: 

Veronica Zehntner - 73  

Kathy Tuominen - 73 

Brenda Henderson - 71 

Fred Schloessinger – 68 

Linda Irvine - 68 
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Michael MacColl - 46 

 Janet Estes - 42 

Veronica Zehntner, Brenda Henderson, Fred Schloessinger, Michael MacColl, Linda Irvine, and 

Kathy Tuominen were proclaimed elected.   

Denise thanked Barb LeBrasseur and Jodie Le Masurier for counting the ballets.  

10 Announcements 

      10.1 Carol Matthews announced that there would be a labyrinth workshop in Aug 9th 

10.2 Rick Scott announced various upcoming museum events, plus the poorade for the toilet replacement 

campaign, to which Denise thanked Jodie Le Masurier for arranging the flush-away event for the 

community.   

10.3 Linda Irvine announced the dates of the House-to-house coucert 

10.4 Heather Cooling announced that the Museum would be open following the meeting and most 

weekends in the summer. 

10.5 Guy Le Masurier reminded everyone about the Pro-Isle 360 race 

10.6 Directors’ Meeting to follow AGM 

11   Adjournment 

David thanked Denise for a great job.   

The meeting adjourned at 3:10pm 
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APPENDIX 1 

Letter to Parks Commission regarding DIGS 
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APPENDIX 2 

Hole Away contract – signed in May 2009 
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APPENDIX 3 

President’s report – Denise Bonin 

I have served on the PIRA Board for five years.  In those five years, I have learned a lot about island 

matters, from roads to docks to parking to gardens.  I have served under the leadership of two other 

presidents, Neil Goldsmith and Liam Taylor.  I assisted with two island surveys and five newsletters (and 

by the way thank you to 84.6% of the survey respondents who said they read the annual PIRA 

newsletter).  I like to think I understand this island, but then again, I am not sure that I do.   

One thing that I have learnt while on PIRA is what a unique position and responsibility PIRA has because 

City Staff chooses to interact with neighbourhood associations such as PIRA whenever they need to find 

something out, or communicate something to a given neighbourhood.  This is obviously more convenient 

for them then trying to deal with every single resident, but while convenient and as such likely a fact of 

life, it is not democratic, and the PIRA board does not represent any form of government or authority for 

Protection Island, despite staff treating them as some form of authority.  

This tendency by City Staff to confer with neighbourhood groups like PIRA creates for these organizations 

and for anyone who sits on this board, both an opportunity and an obligation.  This is because while 

sitting on this board you can become the conduit of information to and from the Island and the City.  It 

means that the members of this board need to properly understand the responsibility they are carrying.  

PIRA does not represent everyone on the island.  It probably never will.  This is all the more reason that 

the PIRA board understand that it is not a governing body, that it is not elected by the island, indeed 

many board members here have their seats by acclimation because the year they entered the board the 

number of volunteers matched the number of seats open. 

The board serves firstly as an organizing and communication body for the PIRA membership.  But in the 

PIRA constitution, it also states that one of the objects of the society is: 

b) To promote and develop the welfare of the residents as well as the welfare of the ratepayers of 

the community; 

In other words, the role of the society is to look out for the good of all.  So while the PIRA board is 

responsible to the PIRA membership, it is also supposed to look out for the welfare of all the residents.  

Knowing to do this and knowing how to do this are not as simple as it might at first seem. It can feel as 

though as a board member one should initiate and attempt to see something through.  It can also be 

easily forgotten that this is a board that is here to listen to the wishes of the membership, and to help 

facilitate communication between the City and islanders.  

I am suggesting the following guidelines be considered for future members of this board:  

Orientation Guidelines for PIRA board members: 

1. PIRA board members should remember that although the city may seek their opinion 
about island matters, he or she is not a representative of the residents of Protection 
Island, but only the PIRA membership.  The board's role is to ensure information is passed 
along to the island in whatever manner is most effective. 

2. A primary responsibility of the PIRA board is to facilitate open and clear communications 
between the City and the residents of Protection Island.  Board decisions should reflect 
this, deferring decisions and determinations concerning island issues to the general 
population and the board should take its direction from the same, and from its 
membership.  
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3. The PIRA board should exercise care not to participate in the advocacy or dismissal of any 
individual or group, but seek instead to create the opportunities for the sharing of 
information, and communications between all parties.  

4. The PIRA board should see itself as a resource for the island and not a ruling body or an 
adjudicator.  

5. The PIRA board should be transparent in all its actions. 

I would like to make the following motion:  I move that the PIRA membership advise that each year the 

new PIRA board be reminded of the above guidelines.   

In keeping with the above, we have an example of some direction from the community coming from the 

recent PIRA survey.  It is important to remember that the survey and its questions do not represent some 

kind of plebiscite, as per the statement that you see on the first page of the survey results.  People were 

not voting with their responses and those responses represent a sampling of what people care about.  In 

that spirit I have collected from the survey all those items that represent interest or concern and that could 

therefore be calls for some kind of community organized action.  I selected only items that scored 60% or 

higher presuming that anything less was very close to representing an issue that might be contentious. 

The following items are supported by enough of the population that PIRA could consider helping to 

develop processes and city contacts to investigate them further.  I have included items that people have 

voted strongly against as well, as these are also potentially areas that might require attention by the 

community.  The following, listed in the order that the survey presents them, represent issues that might 

require attention, protection, or avoidance: 

Section C – 5 63.4% would support allocated downtown parking 
Section C – 6 61.1% not willing to pay for: expanded moorage 
 61.1% not willing to pay for: land acquisition for moorage 
 61.1% not willing to pay for: easier access from ferry to circle 
Section F -2 92% interior parks remain as green spaces (new park by-laws insure this) 
Section F - 4 60.6% beach access cleared and marked 
Section F -7 65.1% replace trees that have been cut 
Section F – 8 67.4% regulate cutting Garry oaks 
Section F – 9 64.6% support a plan to plant native plants and trees on boulevards 
Section F – 10 78.3% concerned about waste discharge in harbour 
Section G – 4 68% think the current street lighting should stay as it is 
Section G – 13 81.7% support burn days 
Section G – 14 59.4% support year round yard waste disposal (related to above) 
Section H – 4 >60% saying NO to various shared vehicles and services (except septic 

cleanout-56%) 
Section H – 12 84% support investigating dockside recycling in Nanaimo 
Section I – 6 >60%  all saying NO to community meetings about various topics (except 

protecting trees -53.71%, and moorage - 58.29%) 
Section J- 6b 60% do not support renters becoming voting members on property issues. 
 

This past term as President has been stressful for me.  There were several new board members and 

there was the survey to deal with.  All of this has played a toll with my health and therefore I will be 

stepping down with one year of my term to go.  If the new board wishes me to do so, I will continue to 

maintain the PIRA website, and in fact, would like to modify and improve it.  I will continue to offer advice 

if asked and will do my best to ease the transition between boards.   

Thank you for your time.   
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APPENDIX 4 

Treasurer’s report – Peter Frewin 
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PIRA Budget Projections – Peter Frewin 
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APPENDIX 5 

Dock Committee – Coreen Hanson 

Dock report (from Larry and Keana) - July 8th, 2009 

To date this year: 

1. Planning and minor repairs 
2. Re-attach dock to old dock-head piling (3rd section out, June 26th 2008) 
3. Re-attach anchors (5 anchors re-attached, June 26th 2008) 
4. Remove derelict concrete section and skiffs from beside dock-head (July 2nd 2008) 

New Plan 

1. Re-deck Ramp (8 sheets ¾ inch plywood + new mesh) (approx $600) – In the next 2 weeks 
2. Build two 32’ sections and install (Material approx $2000) – August 2009 
3. Removal of all derelict and “stored” boats, kayaks, bikes, and other junk. – at all times! 

Larry’s To-do List 

1. Dismantle and clean up old floats on beach and beside section #2. This requires someone to 
take apart the large concrete section tied alongside the dock, remove all garbage and unusable 
and other dock materials (salvage anything usable). The real value in this section is in the 
concrete flotation pieces (which are very useful and expensive to acquire) for future new section 
building. This to-do has zero cost, it simply requires a couple of energetic people to spend a day 
working hard and the results will be much appreciated by all. The dock will be cleaner and the 
flotation pieces can be used to build the next new section. 

2. Beach clean-up / Dock-head clean-up. This includes tidying up the dock-head area, collecting 
and restacking any useable materials, removing garbage from the area, even trimming the grass 
around the dock-head and materials piles, and so on. Every little bit helps, even 15 minutes of 
clean-up once a week or the removal of garbage is a nice improvement.) 

3. Build a new float around the first piling (current “tiny float” is only temporary). 
4. Build a new section around pilings at the end of the dock (Approx. $500 - $1000). 

 
Suggestions from Dock Users   *Means they have been completed* 

1. Lighting for dock. 
2. *Full length steel cables on dock* - *ropes in place March 19th 2007, re-adjusted after anchor 

and piling re-attachment June 26th 2008. 
3. Better use of kayak fingers. 
4. Get rid of stored boats and bums, from dock and beach at dock-head. 
5. Let’s get together and have fun and clean up the beach. 
6. *Gravel for access road, at the least enough for a dry footpath* - Thank you Liam. 
7. Level sections that are not level 

 

We like to prioritize the main dock trunk, starting from the dock head out! 

We look forward to seeing everyone at Mud Bay this summer! 
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I am looking for 4 serious volunteers to help build the new sections this summer! Contact me at 250-

754-1587 for any details! 

P.S. Always park your boat bow out! Toward town. ->If you are not here, put your boat somewhere else 

(your yard, in town, not Mud Bay …) Mud Bay Community Dock in NOT a storage facility, it is a facility for 

regular commuters, guests and friends (short term!) 

Have a great summer! 

APPENDIX 6 

Communications Committee – Denise Bonin 

I continued to maintain the PIRA website and post PIRA notices to the ProIsle website whenever relevant.  

The Newsletter was published and distributed to Protection Island residents by hand delivery and mail 

and ratepayers who live off the island by mail.  The survey results have been printed and copies are 

available for pickup.   
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APPENDIX 7 

Community Liaison – Thora Howell
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APPENDIX 8 

City Liaison – David Essig 

Our liaison with the City continues to be good this year. Chris Sholberg, the Planner responsible for 

community planning on the island, has established a good rapport with members of our community. 

Through this relationship we have been able to identify the key areas for potential future planning 

initiatives.   

 At the present time, we believe that the existing provisions of the Nanaimo Official Community Plan with 

respect to Protection Island are sufficient to preserve and protect the unique environment and amenities 

of our island community.  

APPENDIX 9 

Emergency Access - Michael MacColl 

Enquiries made by Leeshore owners to the City have prompted the City to examine the process we and 

the City would go through if the property were offered to us. The owners restated their commitment to 

honour the handshake agreement of giving right of first refusal to PIRA and a number of meetings with 

City staff (legal, financial, subdivisions, planning) were held to determine use, development options, and 

costs. Considerations were also given to involving possible partners such as the Port Authority, as costs 

were considerable and our interests at this point in emergency access and moorage would only involve a 

small portion of the land. The reason for exploring these issues was based mostly on being prepared 

should the opportunity present itself and being informed about processes and implications.  However, this 

all remains speculative and thus other avenues for improved access are being sought as well.  

While the Logan’s (owners of the Protection Island ferry) initiated work  to build a ramp from the dock 

head to level ground had begun, engineering requirements and costs became more apparent and work 

was halted. This still may proceed in the future.  
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 The possibility of using the roadway behind the fire hall as an all weather all tide emergency access ran 

into some difficulties as well. Discussions with the City and the Port Authority revealed that a 15 foot 

ingress/egress is required on either side of a dock from the adjacent foreshore lease area. Neither 

adjacent foreshore leaseholder was willing to permit this “rite of passage” and thus the 20 foot foreshore 

lease that would be used for an emergency dock is too narrow.  Further examination of Port Authority 

charts/maps reveal that this location (at the end of the lease area where the float would be) would not 

have sufficient water depth for Port Authority vessels at zero tides. Extension of the lease area is not 

possible as this would restrict channel navigation. Ideas anyone? 

APPENDIX 10 

Parks – Josephine Kenchenten 

The survey shows an overwhelming interest in green space. This is encouraging. We need more 

education and action on what invasive plants are and their impact on this green space.   

 Garden in the Park 

The garden in the park is now including allotments. David Essig is the allotment contact. The little diggers 

summer program is well under way. August 2 and 9 are kids craft days at the garden 10:30am. Plant 

Identification in the form of painted and labelled rocks will be placed throughout the garden and forest. 

The heritage apple project will be planted in the fall. Check the harvest table after Sunday work parties 

and sometimes throughout the week for garden goodies. 

 The parking circle sprinklers are running early morning. Irene led a work crew in the spring.  

 Smugglers Multi Court  

Jason and others are pulling their energy into the multicourt project and levelling the grass field beside 

the existing court at smugglers. 

 Jane Tesky has informed the island on how to recycle their kitchen scraps into compost at the garden. 

The postings on the boards explain this.  

 Trudy Chatwin kept us informed – via ProIsle of heron population. 

 Please remember to remind guests "you bring it on you take it off ". Our parks don't have garbage pick up 

facilities. 

APPENDIX 11 

Roads – David Essig 

The theme for roads this year was citizen involvement and residents of the island participated actively in 

making our roads a positive feature of the community by ensuring that road travel was at safe speeds so 

as not to make worse the already rough conditions of some of our road structures and surfaces and 

islanders also ensured that the City fulfilled its commitment to gravelling and spraying our roads.  And 

Fred special thanks to you for holding their feet to the fire in terms of putting the spray on the roads after 

they had gravelled them, I appreciate your help with that. 
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After significant groundwork and planning by former PIRA Chair Liam Taylor, and you Denise, the 

Holeaway program is well underway. Terry Gordon has agreed to be the lead contact person soliciting 

volunteer help from members of the community to fill potholes with City supplied materials.  

 Meanwhile the City will continue according to Brian Denbigh to grade the roads twice a year and spray 

them in the summertime. At the present they have no concrete plans to pave any of our roads.  

 The key to managing our roads is to minimize their use by heavy fast moving vehicles and we appreciate 

the care that our island's service providers use in moving freight around the island. The best way to 

preserve the tranquil value of our roads is to travel as much as possible by foot, bike, and slow moving 

golf cart. 

  

 


